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Dear colleagues

I have been meaning for some weeks now to personally write to all of you on the primary care frontline. It has certainly been a momentous time that we have lived through these past few months. I wanted to thank you for all your hard work in the last 3 months in response to COVID19. I know many of you have put in a lot of extra time and effort; whether it was for direct clinical care, preparing and organising your clinics, or just keeping uptodate with the large volume of guidelines and information coming out on virtually a daily basis. 

I doubt any of us would have anticipated the emergence of the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic that has so drastically altered how we live and work. We have all had to contend with major changes in the way we work in general practice. I am also acutely aware that we all have had to respond, often at very short notice, to new and demanding requests from higher up the NHS chain of command. This will undoubtedly have caused many of you added stress and workload. Thank you for your patience and continued cooperation, even if it is the umpteenth time the shielding guidelines have been changed!

There have also been some positives emerging from this crisis. There have been lots of local innovations in practice such as total triage, remote consultations (including videoconsultations), zoning of practices to create hot/cold sites to protect staff and patients, big shifts towards electronic prescribing and dispensing, etc. Many of these changes might have taken years to implement but you have put into practice within days and weeks. You can be justifiably proud of your efforts.

Many of you have also flagged to me the rise in workload again in recent weeks, including new presentations of mental ill health, and we all share concerns about the backlog of non-COVID19 workload and referrals building up. This will not be easily solved due to many reasons: hospital resources have been diverted to deal with COVID19, theatre space converted to COVID19 facilities, clinics and elective procedures have been cancelled or deferred, and infection control requirements limits how procedures can be carried out. It may be many months before the situation improves. This will undoubtedly cause patients and staff concern and we will need to manage expectations. I am grateful that many of you have tried to just get on with it and make an imperfect system work in the best interests of the patients we care for. 

You will be aware of the terrible tragedy of outbreaks of COVID19 infection and deaths in care homes that have occurred nationally. In response to this there are efforts nationally to bring forward initiatives to improve the support and care to these settings. Many of you will be involved in providing care to these really vulnerable patients of ours, in a variety of ways, be it through weekly check-ins, medication reviews or providing advice to the staff. Once again, can I thank you for your support in this endeavour. It will help undoubtedly help to further improve the quality of care and support for these patients, and I hope will help avert unnecessary suffering and premature deaths.

As a CCG we will continue to try and support primary care as best as we can. We’ve pushed out over 400 laptops to practices, and over 100 electronic handheld devices to care homes to enable remote consultations. We have also supported the roll out of digital solutions to enable more remote working and minimize patient footfall such as EPS, EPACCS and ERD. We have tried where we can to get more resources and funding into primary care, and we are trying our best to filter the barrage of communications and demands being sent out to you. 

The challenges continue and this pandemic has not run its course. Although the number of cases and deaths nationally have fallen substantially, there remains a real risk of ongoing infections, further outbreaks locally, as well as further waves. Please be vigilant with your infection control and alert to further outbreaks. Do look out for your colleagues and please do look after yourselves too. 

Keep safe and well.

Best wishes
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Andrew

Dr Andrew Lee

Executive Director of Primary Care and Population Health

NHS Vale of York Clinical Commissioning Group
Clinical Chair Nigel Wells      Accountable Officer Phil Mettam  
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